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    Another year, another great reunion! At the risk of sounding like a broken record, let me say one more time that I am truly amazed how much fun these annual reunions have become. Reunion 2005 in Norfolk, Virginia from April 27th through May 1st was a tremendous success from every point of view. We expanded the reunion from 3 days to 4 days this year and attendance increased by 25% to a total of 123 people. There were 67 shipmates that participated including 27 “first timers”. As I told folks at the reunion, I hadn’t seen so many happy faces since I stood Quarterdeck Watch at Liberty Call!

    Things got cranked up early with the opening of the Hospitality Room at noon Wednesday and the set up of static displays provided by Tin Can Sailors, Historic Naval Ship’s Association, USS Forrest Sherman Foundation, and the Norfolk Convention and Visitors Bureau along with our own memorabilia, the ship’s bell and Bill Haray’s model of USS Mullinnix. The registration desk and ship’s store opened at 4 PM with every shipmate receiving a commemorative T-shirt and Norfolk pin at check-in. The wine and cheese reception Wednesday evening was well attended and enjoyed by all.

    Thursday morning 43 of us boarded the tour bus provided by Anne Phillip’s Tours and headed up the road to Colonial Williamsburg where we enjoyed a leisurely stroll through the streets of the restored area of that historic capital city. Ample free time was made available to browse, shop and lunch on our own before boarding the bus and continuing on to the Mariner’s Museum in Newport News, VA. The Mariner’s Museum is one fantastic experience that most of us agreed we needed to return to at a future date as we just couldn’t do it justice in only a couple of hours. Those who opted not to go on the Thursday tour took full advantage of the excellent location of our host hotel (Radisson Hotel Norfolk) right downtown and either went sight seeing and shopping on our own or stayed in the Hospitality Room to socialize with each other. The registration desk remained open throughout the day and evening as attendees continued to arrive.

    Thursday evening Radisson Hotel Norfolk showed their appreciation for our business as they provided us with complimentary hors d’oeuvres and a punch bowl for our welcome reception. We were also very fortunate to have as our honored guest at the reception Mr. Channing Zucker, newly elected President of Tin Can Sailors, Inc., The National Association of Destroyer Veterans.  Mr. Zucker addressed our group with his thoughts on the state of today’s Destroyer fleet and then stayed to socialize with us after his remarks. Skip presented him with a ball cap and T-shirt and we made him an honorary shipmate!

    Friday 73 of us took advantage of the “Big Ticket” which entitled us to all day access to Nauticus, The National Maritime Center including the Battleship Wisconsin and the Hampton Roads Naval Museum, an $8 lunch voucher for the food court on the third floor of the MacArthur Center and a seat on Victory Rover for the 2 PM Naval Base Harbor Tour, a 2 hour narrated cruise. Although a cool wet drizzle closed the decks of the Wisconsin to tours (yup, even today’s shore duty sailors like a little early liberty on Friday afternoon!) it didn’t dampen our spirits for the harbor cruise.

    Friday evening started with something new this year, a pizza party! And it was a blast from the past as we consumed 39 of Papa Johns best offerings before what has become some of the best “free” entertainment money can buy, the annual auction. Auctioneer Carl Ross, back by popular demand, was at his entertaining best until he ran out of gas and called on “Rocking Ron” Webster to finish up. An additional highlight of the evening was the presentation of a cake to Megan Saunders, daughter of shipmate Ken and Cheryl Saunders, as we wished her Fair Winds and Following Seas. Megan has been a regular at our reunions the past 3 years. She joined the Naval Reserves and is going on active duty when she graduates high school this spring. Good Luck Megan!

    Saturday was a very eventful day and a very memorable day in the life of our Association as the voting membership approved and adopted a set of by-laws at the annual business meeting. Many thanks go out to Ron Webster and his by-laws committee for the long hours they spent over the past year putting them together. It was a monumental task and well done. The Association membership voted to donate $500 to Tin Can Sailors and $500 to the Forrest Sherman Foundation to assist those groups in keeping museum destroyers afloat and also voted to conduct our 2007 reunion in Jacksonville, FL. While the men were spending money in the business meeting, the wives were spending theirs (ours?) at the Linen World Show conducted by Donna Lentini. Donna has donated her sales commission of $100 to our general fund. Thanks Donna!

    Following the business meeting, 60 of us visited the General Douglas MacArthur Memorial for a wonderful tour conducted by their education coordinator, Mr. John McLaughlin. We divided into two groups so that John could get up close and personal with each of us. While half of us toured with him for an hour, the other half viewed a 23 minute movie in their theater and browsed the gift shop and museum at our own pace. At the midpoint of our visit, groups #1 and #2 swapped places. John is a very dynamic person and loves military groups. He doesn’t normally work weekends but, came in on his day off just to entertain us and we loved it!

    The rest of Saturday was taken up with socializing in the Hospitality Room, sight seeing and shopping on our own, and the annual photo shoot 3-6 PM. A lot of laughs were had during the group shots 5-6 PM. The pictures generated should ensure one colorful reunion book this year! Frank Wood and the reunion committee are hard at work with Classic Reunions, the publisher, to produce the book that each attending shipmate will receive in the mail later this year.

    Saturday night always features our Annual Banquet and it got off to a wonderful start when the Radisson Hotel surprised us all by providing complimentary Chef’s Choice hot hors d’oeuvres during the cash bar reception from 6-7 PM in their French Quarter banquet room. At 6:45 PM our Banquet began with the pre-dinner program that included the President’s Welcome, the Memorial Table presentation and Grace said by shipmate Bob Richards. Following a succulent dinner of prime rib and chicken cordon bleu, Frank Wood made a plea for the donation of candid photos for the reunion memory book and then numerous door prizes were awarded. Every shipmate took home a door prize this year. Three lucky winners got a night off their hotel bill during the reunion! Others won free memberships for a year in Tin Can Sailors, tote bags, umbrellas, sets of coffee mugs, coffee mugs, key chains, tee shirts, ball caps and license plate frames. Everybody got something! And Skip Petras took home the grand prize when he won the 50/50 raffle. Word is out that he bought ¾ of the tickets! Skip also generously donated $100 of his winnings back to the Association.

    Sunday morning is always tough to face when it is time to say “good-bye” for another year and this year was no exception. The blow was softened when many of us spent 45 minutes together in a Memorial Service conducted in the Hospitality Room by shipmate Bob Richards. Bob’s inspirational words and the participation by so many shipmates strengthened the bonds of togetherness we have come to associate with USS Mullinnix.

    In summary, the 2005 Reunion was another memorable one. Our motto, “NOT OLDER…BETTER”, was never more true.  I am also happy to report that we are getting bigger! Attendance keeps going up as the word gets out what fun we have. And for the second year in a row, we didn’t lose money. The proceeds from the auction and 50/50 raffle are what allowed us to make the twin $500 donations at the business meeting to the museum ship funds.

    In closing, thanks go out to all who made this reunion possible. In addition to those mentioned already, thanks to Dale Schultz and Mike Simmons for hauling the ship’s bell to and from Washington, DC. Thanks to the guys and gals who helped set up the hospitality room and kept it spruced up all weekend. Thanks to those who made runs to the store for soda and water. Thanks to those who counted noses and kept each other on schedule on the tours. Thanks to everyone who attended for just being there when we needed you!

Your President

Bob Houghton   

